Confederation Park Disc Golf Pilot Project Community Meeting

Monday, May 29, 2000, 7:30 pm

Triwood Community Centre

On May 29, 2000 a public meeting was held to review and discuss issues associated with the disc golf pilot project in the west end of Confederation Park.  Notice of the meeting was done the week prior to the meeting via a door-to-door drop to all the residences in the areas of Triwood and Banff Trail (approx. 3000 residences).  Approximately 175 people attended the meeting.  Linda Stewart, an independent public participation consultant, chaired the meeting and various staff members of the City of Calgary were present to provide background information and respond to questions.  Members of the Alberta Disc Sports Association were also present to respond to questions.

Minutes
1. Introduction
* Linda Stewart welcomed meeting participants, reviewed the agenda for the meeting, and introduced key members of City staff involved in the project.

2.
Background
Penny Remmer, Park Planner, City of Calgary Park Development and Operations reviewed the recent developments with regard to the pilot project.  She discussed the following:

-
The City is under continual pressure to find public space for many sports and activities (e.g., cricket, beach volleyball, archery, as well as the more traditional baseball diamonds and soccer fields).  Many parks are used to the maximum, and others like Nose Hill and the river valley parks contain the best quality natural vegetation highly suitable for wildlife habitat, and therefore not suitable for active recreation uses.

-
Due to a naturalized wetland project being constructed at Pearce Estate (the current home to disc golf by the Sam Livingston Fish Hatchery, City Council directed that the disc golf course be relocated elsewhere,

-
Parks staff looked at 16 alternative sites and determined that 3 sites (Forest Lawn Park, Confederation Park (west end), and North Glenmore Park) were most suitable in terms of size, accessibility, natural obstacles, presence of washrooms, parking, etc.  The Department is continuing to look at other open space areas, and will be revisiting some of the sites already considered.  The optimum situation would be to have two or three disc golf locations to spread out the use.

-
With regard to the Confederation site, communication was held with Banff Trail and Triwood Community Associations, an article was placed in the community newsletter, it was agreed that a 6 month pilot project would be suitable, and the disc golf group agreed to do a survey of residents soon after the commencement of the pilot project.  However, soon after activity began, complaints were expressed by adjacent residents and the disc golf targets were vandalised.  As a result, the disc golf group decided to suspend play at Confederation Park until issues could be resolved.

3. Issues
* Penny Remmer summarized the issues related to the disc golf project that have been recently communicated to City staff by residents living in the vicinity of the park.  She also reviewed suggested measures to potentially address some of the issues (see Attachment 1)
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4.
Discussion
*
Through an open question and answer session, meeting participants were invited to add to the list of issues already compiled, provide comments on the pilot project and to ask questions of clarification.  A summary of the comments is contained in Attachment 2 of these minutes.

5.
Conclusion
· Bill Fraser, North Area Superintendent of Recreation, suggested that a committee of interested members of the public be formed to continue work on this project.  He further suggested that the suspension of play of disc golf in the park be extended for 2 weeks to facilitate the potential hiring of an on-site staff person to monitor (act as a marshall) the disc golf activities and to get a committee set up.  The small group committee would be composed of representatives of residents, local community associations and disc golf participants.

· Members of the public interested in continuing to work on this issue were asked to sign up for potential involvement on a committee to be managed by Bill Fraser.

· Alderman Bev Longstaff thanked the audience for participating in the meeting.  She acknowledged the passion exhibited by meeting participants, and the difficulty in resolving the matter to the satisfaction of everyone.

· Linda Stewart invited meeting participants to register their further comments on the flip chart after the termination of the formal part of the meeting.  Don Patrician, Sport Development Coordinator, City of Calgary recorded these comments. (All comments are contained in the Summary of Comment - Attachment 2).

· The formal part of the meeting was adjourned at 9:15pm.

Attachment 1

ISSUES

1. Environmental Issues:

· Nesting Merlins

· Protection of the natural areas and vegetation

· Impact on trees and tree roots

ACTION

· Address through course design:

· Location of tees and targets to ensure they are 10 to 15 metres away from nesting areas and that the line of flight does not traverse natural areas.

· Also, in the case of short, long or inaccurate throws, to limit as much as possible landing in natural areas, and that short-cutting of natural areas by players will be unnecessary.

· Location of targets well away from trees.

2. Inappropriate Use for the Park

ACTION
·  As a regional, multi-use park, a number of uses can be accommodated if designed well

3.
Maintenance Issues:

· Compaction in areas around tones and other wear issues

ACTION
· Monitoring of areas by City Parks.

· Moving around of tee off points and targets to minimize negative effects on existing turf.

4.
Conflict with Other Park Users:

·  Incompatibility with other park usage

· Conflict with pathway users

· Safety

ACTION

· Set-up of course to minimize conflicts.

· Relocations of tee-offs or targets if further conflict points are identified through monitoring of site

· Disc golf rules on etiquette and respect for other users to be communicated through signage, verbally, and the disc golf newsletter.

5.
Inappropriate Behaviour:

· Alcoholic beverages, swearing, etc.

ACTION
· Monitoring by disc golf players

· Emphasis on course rules

· Signage indicating location of washrooms

6. Amount of Use of the Course

ACTION
· Advertising of courses in other areas

· No tournament usage

7. Liabilities Issues

· Reduce risk potential through improved course design

SUMMARY OF PUBLIC COMMENT

The following is a summary of the questions raised and comments expressed by meeting participants at the May 29, 2000 community meeting pertaining to the disc golf pilot project in Confederation Park.  Q.= Question; A.= Answer; C.= Comment

Q.
What did you mean by inappropriate use of the park?

A.
One of the issues that has been raised by residents is the inappropriate behaviour of a few disc players pertaining to use of the park and respect for other park users.  This can be counteracted by emphasis on the disc golf code of ethics, making sure washroom facilities are open at all times (and good signage as to their location), and monitoring of the activity.

The question of whether this is an appropriate use for the park is another issue and is probably the fundamental point of dispute.  This west end of Confederation Park (west of 19 St.) is 40 acres in size.  An area of 7- 9 acres is needed for disc golf.  With good design, it would appear that there could be space for both passive unstructured activities and an active sport, but this is yet to be seen.

C.
Alberta Disc Sports Association would like to see this project given a proper trail period.  It would be unfair not to allow players to address some of the issues and permit a fair evaluation.

Q.
Who is representing the "people"?  It looks like Parks and Recreation is just representing the disc golf people.

A.
It is the job of parks and recreation staff to develop and maintain parks, and to provide facilities for all kinds of sports groups.  Balancing all these interests is the challenge.

C.
Concerned that this will become a location for sports related "drunks" as has previously been experienced nearby with other sports.  Don't want that in this park.

Q.
What level of activity would be expected on this course?

A.
At peak times players could be four deep at each tee.  We would anticipate up to 150 players on a weekend day.  Weekends and evenings would obviously be busier than weekdays.  It would be best if there was more than one location in the city, to take the pressure off a single course.

C.
Local resident counted between 80 and 1 00 people on this course at any one time.

C.
A newspaper article about the Pearce Estate location indicates that 30,000 players a year have used that course.

C.
Disc golf is not appropriate for this park - it does not fit with the traditional uses in this park.  It looks like Parks and Recreation did not do their homework on this.

C.
The animosity between players and residents is a worry and is unpleasant.  Disc golf should not be located in a public park.

C.
The Banff Trail Community Association board is not representative of the residents - poor communication.

C.
This sport involves a projectile - a danger in itself.

A.
In ten years at Pearce Estate there has been no accidents.  Disc golfers have acted as responsible stewards of the park, actively participating in the adopt-a-park program.  The sport is played around the world in 2,000 parks.

C.
This park is greatly under-utilized now, it is a public park open to all citizens.  Residents should show some community mindedness and generosity of spirit and welcome healthy active uses in the park.

C.
Because we don't participate in certain activities, we may have difficulty understanding why others do, but we still have to share this public open space.

C.
A petition with 250 names, calls for the disc golf trial to be stopped forthwith because of safety issues and incompatibility of use.  High impact sports should have their own areas outside of a public park.  This park is primarily a family oriented park with a wading pool, benches and other low-impact areas.

C.
What criteria will be used to measure the success or failure of the project?

A.
We have developed a set of criteria for location of a disc golf course, but need to set further measures to determine how well it fits after the trial period.  We would like to include community members in determining those measures.

C.
Passive activities in parks are just as valuable as active ones.

C.
Disc golf players are not trying to "bully" their way into the park.  The players are also good people and will try to clean up the "bad eggs" in the sport.

C.
Disc golf should not change the environment of the park.  Many young people have taken up this sport - do not deny them the opportunity to pursue this positive interest.

C.
A four-year-old youngster was recently just missed by a flying disc - do not believe that this park is a good place for disc golf.

Q.
Why do disc golfers want to intrude into this park and why does the city permit this.?

A.
The disc golfers want to use the public park just as other users want to use it.  It is the responsibility of parks staff to facilitate this.

C.
Many professional people play this sport.  Please give us a chance.

Q.
Do you think the limited parking lot beside the tennis courts will suffice?

A.
Many disc golfers do not come by car.  Given that this location would not be used for tournaments, it is expected that the parking space would be more than adequate for the casual use.

C.
The parks department is "picking on" the elderly again - trying to kick them out of the park.

C.
A senior citizen was verbally assaulted by a disc golfer two weeks ago, while he was bird watching.  He was threatened by a disc.  It makes people very nervous and scared.

Comments Collected After the Formal Part of the Meeting
C.
There is potential conflict between pedestrians and bikers on the bike path and disc golfers and discs flying around in the vicinity of the path.

C.      Disc golf in the vicinity of the wading pool in the summer will be a real danger.

C.
A recent newsletter put out by the disc sport group which blatantly advertises/encourages rowdy parties as a season opener, is an indication of the real interests and intentions of this group.

C.
With regard to complaints of disc golfers urinating in the bushes, it is 5% of the players who give the rest a bad name.

C.
The following concerns have been raised to the parks department and not yet rectified:

-
The proximity of the disc targets to the memorial bench (in front and behind).  Neighbours purchased the bench and now cannot comfortably sit there.

-
One target is located 60 ft. from daughters window

-
Most people do not condone the vandalism to the disc golf equipment, but interestingly, since the disc golfers came, there has been a lot more vandalism of property belonging to all park users

-
Green chemically treated posts are used for targets - the splinters would not be healthy for kids.

C.
Players openly consuming alcohol at 3:00 pm in the afternoon - they didn't care.

C.
Residents feel very attached to this park as 40 years ago they fought against turning the park into a landfill.

C.
Suggest that the City separate off a 5 acre section of the park for a 9 hole course and rotate the location yearly to address the problem of compaction.  Another suggestion is to permit disc golf only at certain hours and have it monitored then.

C.
Disc golfers should be patient and build their own park

C.
How would the monitoring be done, since people avoid the areas where discs are being thrown - it would be difficult to identify potential conflicts.  Concerned about danger to my wife and children at all times.

C.
There will be an added expense for Parks to rejuvenate the grass, etc.  The disc golfers should pay to use the park as do other active sport users like baseball and soccer.

C.
There was no notice or posting about changes to the park.  People need to know when things are happening, such as the wading pool being rebuilt.

C.
There are plenty of other hazards in this park that are just as bad or worse than disc golf (e.g., high speed cyclists on the pathways mixed with dogs off leash; the proximity of the ball diamond to the wading pool).

C.
Dogs off leash and dog waste is more detrimental to the park's natural areas than the odd disc landing in there.

C.
Why does disc golf work well in other parks in North America?  This needs to be researched.

It is very frustrating that Calgary is so unsupportive of non-traditional sports.  There are other active uses in the park - it just isn't fair to single out one sport.
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